MEMORANDUM IN SUPPORT

TITLE:     A LOCAL LAW to amend the administrative code of the city of New York in relation to the electrical code by amending sections 27-3004, 27-3008, 27-2010, 27-3013, 27-3014, 27-3015, 27-3016, 27-3018, 27-3019, 27-3021.2 and 27-3024, repealing section 27-3025 and adding a new section in its place, and adding a new section 27-3013.1.

SUMMARY OF PROVISIONS: The proposed legislation would amend the administrative code to adopt both the 2008 edition of the National Fire Protection Association’s National Electrical Code NFPA 70 (“NEC”) and local amendments.  The amendments adapt the national standards to the special requirements of building and construction in the city of New York insofar as those standards concern the design, installation, alteration and repair of electric wires and wiring apparatus and other appliances used or to be used for the transmission of electricity for electric light, heat, power, signaling, communication, alarm and data transmission.  The 2008 NEC, together with these local amendments, are to be known as the “electrical code technical standards” and will apply to work performed on and after July 1, 2010, as provided therein.
REASONS FOR SUPPORT: The New York City Electrical Code (the “Code”) was the first set of codified electrical standards in the United States.  Despite substantial changes and improvements in electrical technology, until 2001 the Code remained virtually unchanged for over three decades after its enactment.  Local Law 64 of 2001 addressed this by replacing the then current electrical standards with the 1999 NEC, which in turn was to be followed by a local law adopting amendments thereto prior to the new standards’ effective date (January 1, 2003).  Local Law 41 of 2002 adopted the above-referenced amendments to the 1999 NEC to reflect the needs of the high-density urban environment of New York City.  Local Law 64 also required a mandatory periodic revision of the Code's technical provisions, thereby ensuring that the Code would always be up-to-date.  As a result, beginning in 2003, and continuing every third year thereafter, the Department of Buildings has been required to submit proposed amendments of the Code based upon the latest edition of the NEC to the City Council.

Subsequent to the passage of Local Law 64 of 2001, the Commissioner of the Department of Buildings (“DOB”) established two working committees to periodically review the NEC and to propose local amendments thereto.  The first committee, the Electrical Code Revision Committee (“ECRIC”), which has a technical focus, was divided into six technical panels to review the 2008 NEC and recommend proposed amendments.  A seventh panel was also formed to review the administrative provisions for the Code.  The second committee, the Electrical Code Advisory Committee (“ECAC”), acts as the managing committee.  These Committees include representatives from all sectors of the electrical industry, including labor, real estate interests, the design community, manufacturers, as well as the involved City agencies.

We are now in our third revision cycle.  The Committees have worked since March 2008 on the review of the 2008 NEC and the administrative provisions.  The amendments resulting from their review form the basis of this proposed local law, and have been approved by the DOB Commissioner.  These amendments constitute a consensus document and modify the 2008 NEC to recognize the unique characteristics of New York City. 

The changes to the 2008 NEC, incorporated into the Code by means of this legislation, will recognize ongoing advances in technology and materials of the past several years.  In addition, this legislation includes new language authorizing DOB to issue Environmental Control Board violations to those charged with violations of the Code and adopts the 2008 NEC fire alarm standards, Article 760, with amendments.  The fire alarm wiring and power requirements were previously regulated under DOB’s 1968 Building Code.  

Passage of this bill will continue the modernization process begun with Local Law 64 of 2001 and will ensure that New York City’s electrical code is updated on a regular basis to recognize and implement the continuing advancement in technologies.  This process will not only greatly assist the City’s current efforts to facilitate compliant development, but will also help to ensure that the City’s future growth is secured and enhanced by use of the best technology available.

Accordingly, the Mayor urges the earliest possible favorable consideration of this legislation.

Respectfully submitted,

Patrick A. Wehle

